




TOWN OF HIGHGATE

Selectboard Special Mtg. with HART,  MAHA & Wiemann-Lamphere
November 24, 2014 @ 7pm
Approved Minutes

NOTE:  All actions taken are unanimous unless otherwise stated.

A. Call to Order & Roll Call
The meeting was called to order by Jeff Towle, Chair, at 7:07pm.  Present were:
Jeff Towle, Andy King, Chris Yates, Heidi Britch-Valenta, Wendi Dusablon, Tom Racine, Henry Rainville, Steven Roy (Weimann-Lamphere), Don Gilbert, Karen Gagne-Fortin, Kim Gates and Paulette Tatro.

B. Discussion
The purpose of this meeting and discussion was to organize a timeline to set the wheels in motion for the replacement of the ice making system at the arena once this season is complete.   Steve Roy has been working with Kim primarily over the last several years and he recently was made aware that the bond vote passed.  We have to wait until December 4th for the reconsideration period to expire.  

The amount of the bond that the voters approved ($990,000.00) is for a bare bones proposal for a new ice system.  It is a priority to replace the ice system and the rink floor to keep the facility viable for many more years to come.   We will be able to utilize the new boards and plexiglass donated from the IROC facility which have been in storage.    Steve Roy recommends staying with the configuration of the corners that is already there.    We have minimal clearance on the outside of the boards in the corners already.   Steve also mentioned taking another look at the purlins, as they were flagged in the report.   We will need a lift to do this, so it can’t happen until after the ice is out for the season in March.   Jeff thought this issue was already dealt with by DeWolfe.  Paulette remembers that there were no issues but it was recommended that we bring the integrity of the purlins up to today’s codes.

The new refrigeration equipment will require its own space, which can be external or internal.   Given our limited amount of internal space, it may be at least partially external.   Henry Rainville asked for the pros and cons of an internal space vs. outdoor space.   Other items that we need to consider for the future are updates to the fire alarm system and updates to the emergency lighting.   We are not obligated to make any changes to be ADA compliant with this project because this is a maintenance issue.  Steve recommended we consider looking at door access and insulting the pipes under the restrooms and look at the snow and water issues over the outer doors.   If we make major space addition changes in the future we would need to upgrade the sprinkler system also.   There should not be any wood in the building, so anything wooden would need to be phased out as we move toward future projects.  

Option 7 is the plan we are currently working with.  We should try to organize what we do, so it does not preclude us from something down the road.    As far as a timeline it will look something like this:
· December 2014 – RFPs
· January 2015 – select a construction mgr. / general contractor  / project mgr.
· February – March 2015 – develop construction documents
· April 2015 – submit state permits and go out for bid
· May – July 2015 – construction period

There was a lot of discussion regarding a general contractor vs. a construction manager and the pros and cons of each.   Jeff wanted to clarify the amount of money we have to work with, which is the $990,000.00 bond plus the $196,000.00 HUD grant.  There was also a fair amount of discussion regarding in-kind donations that can and will reduce the price of the project.   Jeff wants to make sure we stay within the amount of money we know we have to complete what needs to be done.  
Jeff also asked about a clerk of the works and what their role would be.  The clerks of the works is the eyes and ears for the town during the scope of the project.   The clerk is a member of the team and a representative of the town, but would be separate from a general contractor or construction manager.   As far as costs, Steve estimates that a construction manager would cost 3-5% of the overall project and a clerk of the works would be around $20,000.00.   Both positions would be about $80,000.00 total of our overall budget.   There were questions for Steve on how a construction manager and a general contractor are different.  Paulette pointed out that we will be on a very tight schedule so it is critical that there isn’t a loss of time between phases of the project.   With regard to in-kind donations, we will want to have that agreed upon with whomever is on board.  We will also want to have any donations identified early in the process.  

There won’t be any ACT250 permitting required because all the work is internal.  Chris asked about environmental permits with pulling the floor out because of the Freon.  Steve was unsure about the requirements for that.   Buzz Surwilo with ANR will be able to answer those questions.   Dave Kimmel has offered to help before, he would be a good resource for us also.  Chris will reach out to Dave.    

Kim noted that there will need to be some electrical work done, and we are still waiting to hear back on a grant to help with those costs.   We will need to coordinate any electrical work with any power to the cell tower site.  

Heidi does not see the project moving forward without a project manager or construction manager.  We don’t even have an employee of the town focused on just the arena.  With all the moving pieces involving HART, MAHA and the Selectboard there is too much opportunity for mistakes to be made.    All agreed with this.   

If the town goes with a construction manager, they will see the project from pre-construction to finish.  If we put out an RFP for construction managers, we could easily find 5-7 right in our area.   They would be in charge of getting bids from ice builders or local contractors that would be doing any of the work.    Chris feels it would be an easier process with a construction manager, to which Steve agreed.  

With regard to a clerk of the works, there are several companies that specialize in this;  Peterson Consulting, Barden Inspecting & Consulting, VT Inspection Services, and there are others.   Paulette also mentioned Linc Prescott, he was the clerk of the works for the wood chip boiler project at MVU.   

Jeff asked for comments and thoughts from others.    Don Gilbert agrees with the thought process behind hiring a construction manager, but questioned whether we need both a construction manager and a clerk of the works.   Paulette and Kim think they are both necessary.  The clerk will make sure that you get what you are paying for, that is their role.   Andy asked Steve his thoughts on this.  If we had someone with any expertise within the room or if anyone would donate their services, that would be helpful.   Paulette added that is a lot of responsibility for a volunteer, and how do you go back to a volunteer years down the road if there is an issue?   Steve noted that the architects are not on the job site regularly.   It was noted that some of the costs associated with a project manager / general contractor are already built into the proposal.  Henry asked what happens if bids come in out of range?  We either find the money, go for donations, or we reduce the scope.   Andy asked if the capital campaign is still in the works, or is that tabled?   We are waiting for the 30 day reconsideration period to be up, but Kim and Karen really feel people will step up with donations both in-kind and monetary.  

By January 15th, we should have a construction manager in place.  By the beginning of February we should have an estimate and February / March would be the time to coordinate with the ice builders, and by the end of March go out to bid.   All in-kind donations should be lined up by April 1st.   The price on which ice system to go with will be largely price driven.  Our next step is to work on the RFP for a construction manager.  Steve has some examples he will forward to Heidi to get this going.   Heidi asked about when to hire a clerk of the works.  Steve noted that should be early on in the process as well, perhaps during the drawing period.  We will need to include in the proposals that in-kind donations are expected and will need to be dealt with.   If that is all lined up by April 1st we will know what is impacted and who the donations are coming from.   Steve noted that a donation of materials would be more favorable than a donation of labor.   If Steve gets the draft RFPs to Heidi by December 4th we can discuss it at the next Selectboard meeting.  

Henry asked about the purlins again and when that should be done.  If we take a look at them in March, we will know if the dehumidification system is working.  Henry thinks it is important to know now.  It will cost about $1,500.00 to check them out, and we will need to wait until March when the ice is out.  

It was agreed that a construction manager AND a clerk of the works would be needed to ensure the project goes smoothly and the town gets what we are paying for.  Being such a close vote on November 4th we will want and need that assurance.   A clerk of the works should also have an RFP drafted because it will be town funded.   Wiemann-Lamphere will stay on board as the architect.  Steve will stay in contact with Kim as he has been right along.

There was discussion regarding HART / MAHA / MAHA facilities board and how they are all going to be interacting during the process.  Karen pointed out that she thought HART had dissolved and that the members from HART had joined the MAHA facilities board.  There was also some discussion about MAHA’s lease which will be up in July 2015, which generated some discussion about the future.   Questions were raised about whether the town will need a full time recreation employee, two part-time recreation employees, or if they should consider the recreation opportunities to be seasonal;   ice season and non-ice season.   MAHA is ready and willing to stay on board to run the facility when their lease is up if that is what the town decides.   This will be a discussion that will continue as more decisions are made and as the arena project moves along.

C.  Adjournment
Motion by Jeff Towle to adjourn the meeting @ 10:30pm.  Motion was seconded by Chris Yates – APPROVED.

  




Respectfully submitted by:

__________________________  Wendi Dusablon,  Highgate Town Clerk

	Minutes approved by:
            ___________________________ Jeff Towle, Chair - Highgate Selectboard
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